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MINUTES 
Penn Manor Board of School Directors 

September 7, 2022 
 
A special meeting of the Board of Directors of the Penn Manor School District was held 
on the above date in the Large Group Instruction Room at Penn Manor High School. The 
meeting was called to order by Board President, Carlton L. Rintz, at 5:00 p.m. 
 
The following directors were present: Dr. Joseph Fullerton, Mr. S. Frederick Herr 
(participated virtually), Mr. Wardell Jackson, Mrs. Nickole Nafziger, Mr. Carlton Rintz, 
Mr. Christopher Straub, Mr. Mitchell Sweigart and Ms. Donna Wert. Dr. Gale was 
present from the administrative staff. Also in attendance were a number of district 
residents and Cindy Rhoades, Board Secretary. The meeting was held for the purpose of 
interviewing candidates for the School Board vacancy. 
 
The board interviewed the following candidates who submitted an application and 
resume and completed the follow-up questions: Sean Frederick, Timothy Guy, Brandon 
Graver, Anthony Lombardo, Donise Musheno, Lawrence Kingsley, Daniel Rodgers, 
Carmen Epstein, Stephanie Sfrisi, Matthew Beakes and Colleen Milligan.  
 
At the completion of the interviews, the board took a few minutes to review their notes 
and the information submitted by each applicant. Mr. Rintz polled each board director for 
their recommended applicant to fill the board opening.  Four different applicants were 
recommended – Anthony Lombardo, Brandon Graver, Lauren Dissinger, and Matthew 
Beakes. The applicants were ranked by each board member until there were two left for 
consideration – Anthony Lombardo and Matthew Beakes. The following straw vote was 
taken on this motion. Dr. Fullerton, Lombardo; Mr. Herr, Lombardo; Mr. Jackson, 
Lombardo; Mrs. Nafziger, Beakes; Mr. Rintz, Lombardo; Mr. Straub, Lombardo; Mr. 
Sweigart, Lombardo; Ms. Wert, Beakes. 
 
Anthony Lombardo will be recommended to fill the open board seat at the Monday, 
September 19, 2022 board meeting. 
 
Mr. Rintz asked if there were any citizens who wished to make a comment to the board. 
District residents, Colleen Milligan and Carmen Epstein, commented on the deliberation 
method. 
 
 
The meeting adjourned at 9:15 p.m.  
 
 
 
____________________________ _________________________ 
Carlton L. Rintz, President Cindy Rhoades, Board Secretary 
 


